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Bancroft Ranch House Museum 
9050 Memory Lane  •  Built in 1863 

 

 
 

California State Historical Landmark  No. 626, 1958 
National Historical Landmark, 1962 

 

 

 

SVHS DATES TO REMEMBER 
 

Apr. 6                   Program – 7 pm 
Preceded by Potluck – 6 pm 

 
Apr. 15                Board meeting – 7 pm 
 

 May 18-19 RUMMAGE SALE  
 
May 20                Board meeting – 7 pm 

 
May 22          Newsletter deadline 

From the President’s Desk . . .  
 

Spring has arrived bringing with it a spirit of renewal.  
The 20+ inches of rain (as measured at my house) has 
ensured that our trees are getting a good soaking and 
are looking healthier than ever.  Of course, the downside 
is that we have a bumper crop of all kinds of weeds.  
However, proper application of a gas mower and string 
trimmer is keeping them in check for the present. 

As you may remember, the collections database built 
by the late Glen Lindeneau was imported into our 
PastPerfect software at the end of last year, bringing us 
part way into the 21

st
 century.  I say part way because 

we needed to validate all the records that had been 
imported to ensure the accuracy of the conversion.  Lo 
and behold, out of nowhere, the Spring Valley Historical 
Society was approached by an Eagle Scout candidate 
who was hoping to find a project that had a historical 
aspect to it. 
 The scout, Wyatt Steele, belongs to BSA Troop 479 
in Poway and is one of the few young people I have met 
in recent years who has an intense interest in history.  So 
how did a Boy Scout from Poway find the Bancroft 
Ranch House?  Well, it seems that his dad, Kent Steele, 
had grown up in Spring Valley and had worked on his 
Eagle project here at the Ranch back in the early 1980s.  
He encouraged his son to contact us, and then we met to 
discuss what kind of a project he could do. 

What we came up with was for Wyatt and his team to 
validate our PastPerfect database by comparing it to the 
original card catalog created by Glen and then to verify 
that each item was in the location where it was noted to 
be.  All discrepancies were flagged in the card file and 
listed on one of two reports: either the card file item was 
not found in the PastPerfect database or, it was found in 
the database but the item was not in its expected 
location.  Once Wyatt completes compiling his report and 
submits it to the Eagle Council, we will get a copy.  This 
will be our road map to making the corrections needed to 
start ensuring that our data are accurate. 

 

(continued on page 3) 

 

 APRIL 6th PROGRAM 
 

Ramblings and Reminiscences 

about Spring Valley 
 

 Did you happen to grow up in Spring Valley 
in the 1950s and ‘60s or wondered what life was 
like in those days?  Or maybe you’re nostalgic 
about those bygone days of comparative 
innocence and optimism despite worrying that 
nuclear war might break out at any minute.  Do 
you remember those days? 
 Well then, come take a walk down Memory 
Lane (literally) to the hear guest speaker Richard 
Cerutti share some of his many memories of 
growing up in our community.  The program will 
be part oral history and part Question & Answer 
and is sure to be educational as well as 
entertaining. 
 Richard has spent most of his career working 
with the PaleoServices Department at the San 
Diego Natural History Museum as a field monitor.  
In this capacity he has earned a reputation for 
being able to identify important fossils during 
construction projects.  His most intriguing 
discovery was a fossil site in National City that 
may indicate human activity in our region an 
astonishing 130,000 years ago.   

 

See you there! 
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SVHS Officers/Committees 

President Rob Case 462-7928 

Programs OPEN 465-1830 
Ways/Means  OPEN 

Treasurer Carol Serr 
Secretary Carol Myers 

Membership Carol Serr 698-1242 

Bldg/Grnds Ch. Chris Hagan  

Curatorial Ch. Pat Case  

Historian OPEN 

Publicity OPEN  
Hospitality NEEDED 

Newsletter Carol Serr 698-1242 

e-mail: SpringVlyHistSoc@aol.com 

 
Caretaker          Jim Van Meter  

 
469-1480 

 
General meetings are held on the 1

st
 Sat. 

of even-numbered months; & Board 
meetings are at 7 pm on the 3

rd
 Monday of 

every month - both held at the Museum 
annex - at 9050 Memory Lane, Spring 
Valley,  (619) 469-1480. 
 
Visiting hours at the Bancroft Ranch House 
Museum and grounds are 1-4 pm, Fri. thru 
Sun. Group tours by appointment. 
   
Caretaker Jim Van Meter is always looking 
for people willing to be docents to help with 
giving tours; please contact him. 
 
The Bancroft Bulletin is a bimonthly 
publication of the Spring Valley Historical 
Society. Contributions are welcome and 
should be sent to the Editor, either by e-
mail (preferably) or to: SVHS, P.O. Box 
142, Spring Valley, CA  91976. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 
DISCLAMER: Articles printed in this 
newsletter are informational in nature and 
do not necessarily represent the views or 
beliefs of the Board of Directors or the 
Society in general. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 
 
If you help sponsor this publication you can 
use your contribution as a tax deduction to 
a 501(c)3 non-profit organization. Our Tax 
ID number is 237317982. Please help us 
pay newsletter printing or postage costs. 
 

Plants for Sale 
Check out the Garden Shop near 
the entrance to the grounds (at 
gate).  There are a variety of plants 
at great prices! We’re always happy 
to take more plant donations. 
 

Caretaker’s Corner 

 

 First couple of weeks without the heavy rain we’d been getting 
here on Memory Lane; time to dry out a bit.  Warm spring day 
here in Spring Valley today.  The gardens are a-bloom with 
flowers and the grounds covered with the annual grass and 
weeds.  Members Chris Hagan and John Klein helped last week 
to pull some weeds, mow the grass, and clean up tree limbs that 
fell from wind gusts during recent storms.  Thank you, thank you 
so very much.  Always very grateful for the help of keeping the 
grounds nice looking and maintained.  More work parties to be 
planned.* 
  There is a new open space preserve in Spring Valley, 
sponsored by the Dictionary Hill Open Space Advocates.  The 
preserve includes a 2.5 miles of trails; dogs on leashes and 
mountain bikes allowed.   You can find a map of hiking trails and 
info on Dictionary Hill online at “Roam-O-Rama:”  
www.sandiegoreader.com/news/2019/jan/09/dictionary-hill-
newest-open-space-preserves-county/.   Or pick up a copy of the 
map and article at the ranch house.  The hill is home to many 
endangered, rare, and sensitive plants, as well as a haven for 
wildlife. 
 Walk-in tours on weekends have been surprising to those 
visitors who just happen to go down Memory Lane.  Tours have 
been keeping staff [aka Jim] busy giving tours [docents are 
Needed for giving tours!]. 
  Casa De Oro Alliance Beautification Committee volunteers will 
be meeting on the 2

nd
 and 4th Tuesdays here, 5 to 6 pm., approx. 

10 to 15 people.  SVHS Life member Chris Hagan will be hosting 
the group.  
  The Bancroft Book Club still meets on the third Mondays at 
9:45 to 12:45 pm. 
  Barnyard News Flash:  great efforts of catching feral cats 
continue.  No skunks this past month, one cat rescued so far. 
  Working with authorities regarding parked and abandon cars 
and trucks along Memory Lane helped this week; 14 cars 
removed.  But today two are back. We will keep trying to resolve 
this issue; all help is needed. 
  Rummage for annual rummage sale has been coming in.  
Please hold off with anymore donations until the 2nd week of May 
because our storage area is pretty much full to capacity!  Better 
yet, bring your items the week of the sale, and help other 
members price them as we set up for the sale. 
  
Hope to see you all at the next potluck and program. 
 

Yours faithfully,  
Jim Van Meter - Caretaker/Director/Raconteur 
 
* Editor’s note: members are always Needed for projects around the 
grounds; Jim can use your help.  
It appears that Chris Hagan has volunteered to take on our Buildings & 
Grounds committee, once again (he did it in the 1990s). Welcome back 
Chris! 

http://www.sandiegoreader.com/news/2019/jan/09/dictionary-hill-newest-open-space-preserves-county/
http://www.sandiegoreader.com/news/2019/jan/09/dictionary-hill-newest-open-space-preserves-county/
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 SVHS NOTICES     
 

DONATIONS: 
Monetary donations of any amount help preserve 
our local history by keeping the museum running - 
and are greatly appreciated! Our Thanks to Lemon 
Grove Historical Society’s Helen Ofield for her 
recent generous $100 donation! Other donations 
came in from tours given to the Women of the 
Sun, and Jesus Sierra, of the Hispanic Theatre 
Festival of San Diego. 
 

DOCENTS NEEDED: 
History buffs, or folks who like to talk – your help is 
needed with giving tours of our museum and 
grounds.  Drop by some time and learn the tour 
spiel from Jim.  Then start giving tours during our 
visiting hours.  Even if you can only commit to one 
Sat. or Sun. each month, your help will be greatly 
appreciated.  Give Jim a call if you can help (619-
469-1480). 
 

HELP NEEDED: 
Caretaker Jim has been keeping things Going 
here for over 40 years and could use the help of 
able-bodied volunteers.  Please give him a call.  
We will especially need help preparing for our 
May Rummage Sale besides help with selling on 
Sat. & Sun.  Ask Jim when in May would be a 
good time to come help price items, or haul boxes 
for set-up days prior to our sale. 

Raffle Items Needed 
for Our SVHS Meetings 

 

If you received a present that is not to your 
liking or you have no use for (still in original 
packaging), please consider donating it to SVHS 
as a raffle item.  We also need a Raffle Manager 
to handle our meeting raffles.  Every donation 
helps towards raising funds for Your society.  
Thank you! 
 
Please bring your wrapped donations to our 
general meeting, or contact Pat Case (see page 
2) to leave them with her.   

(President’s Message - continued from page 1) 
 

On a different topic, our annual Rummage Sale is 
coming up quickly (May 18-19) and we have 
already reached capacity for storing donations at 
the Ranch House.  If you have rummage you want 
to donate, please hold on to it until the week after 
Mother’s Day before dropping it off.  And as usual, 
we will need HELP when we begin setting up - 
starting on Wednesday, May 15

th
 - and could use 

all the volunteers we can get.  If you can’t help with 
the set up, then perhaps you can help during the 
sale hours.  Working together we can make our 
annual Rummage Sale a resounding success. 
 
See you at our potluck and interesting program 
Saturday! 

-- Rob Case 

Membership News 

 

Welcome new members: 
Ronald & Carol Bancroft 

of Fairfield, CA 
 

We urge our members to get your friends, 
neighbors, and family members who are 
interested in history to join SVHS too.   
Thank you!  

Carol Serr 
Membership Chair 

Bancroft Family Tree Branches 
 
So, how is our new member Ron Bancroft, related to 
our museum’s namesake historian Hubert H. 
Bancroft?  I think Ronald is the great-great-great-
great grandson of historian George Bancroft 
(10/3/1800-1/17/1891). George is the son of Aaron 
Bancroft (11/10/1755-8/19/1839), the son of Samuel 
Bancroft (7/8/1711-7/6/1778).  Samuel’s other son, 
Samuel IV (4/22/1737-1/2/1820), had a son Azariah 
(4/13/1768-1828), whose son Azariah Ashley 
(1/25/1799-3/21/1885) is Hubert’s (5/5/1832-
3/2/1918) father.  Got all that? 
 
If my calculations are correct, historian George was 
Hubert’s great-uncle.  
George authored a very popular book at the time 
(mid-1800s): A History of the United State, from the 
Discovery of the American Continent. 
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   EVENTS IN THE COUNTY    

COPY-IT 

BUSINESS CENTER 
Located at: 5344 Jackson Dr. 

Phone: 619-698-7000; Fax: 619-698-5000 
Email: info@copy-it.com 

Website: www.copy-it.com 
Hours: Mon-Fri: 8:30am - 5:30pm; 

Sat: 8:30am - 4:00pm 

 

Donate Photos / Historic Items 
 

While doing your Spring Cleaning, don’t forget to 
donate items to SVHS that reflect the history of 
the area or time period in our community’s early 
history.   
Items like receipts, order forms, advertisements, 
brochures, match books, or other memorabilia 
from local businesses are only a few things that 
need to be saved for posterity.    
If you have old photographs of the area, but 
would like to retain the images, we can scan a 
copy for SVHS and return the photo to you. 

BBQ lunch $12 
beef, chicken or ham & 3 sides    

$1 drinks 

27, 2019  

Bonita Museum & Cultural Center 
hosts the 

Back to Back  
International Wool Challenge 

Sat. April 27 • 9 am to 4 pm (or till done) 
4355 Bonita Rd., Bonita CA 91902 

 
From Sheep to Sweater: Come cheer on the 
San Diego County Spinners compete to 
complete a sweater from the back of a sheep 
to the back of a person. This is a timed 
international competition. Watch wool being 
processed and spun, then knit into a garment.  
There will be activities for the kids, and 
vendors on site.  Sheep will be on the 
premises to be sheared.  There will be hand-
made items available for purchase, and all 
proceeds benefit the Barnhart Cancer Center 
in Chula Vista. 
 
The history of the International Back to Back 
Wool Challenge: In 1811, in the village of 
Newbury, in Berkshire, United Kingdom, a 
wager of one thousand pounds was made. The 
challenge was to make a coat from a sheep's 
back to a man's back in one day. Watched by 
over 5,000 people the coat was completed in 
13 hours.  Our County Spinners want to beat 
their 2015 time of just over 8 hours! 

mailto:info@copy-it.com
http://www.copy-it.com/



